Distribution Agreement

In presenting this thesis or dissertation as a partial fulfillment of the requirements for an advanced degree from Emory University, I hereby grant to Emory University and its agents the non-exclusive license to archive, make accessible, and display my thesis or dissertation in whole or in part in all forms of media, now or hereafter known, including display on the world wide web. I understand that I may select some access restrictions as part of the online submission of this thesis or dissertation. I retain all ownership rights to the copyright of the thesis or dissertation. I also retain the right to use in future works (such as articles or books) all or part of this thesis or dissertation.

Signature:

Brandon E. Whitney

Date

Indicators of Pharmaceutical Supply Chain Assessment in Low and Middle-Income Countries: A Systematic Review of the Literature

By

Brandon E. Whitney Master of Public Health

Hubert Department of Global Health

Deborah A. McFarland, PhD., MPH

Committee Chair

Indicators of Pharmaceutical Supply Chain Assessment in Low and Middle-Income Countries: A Systematic Review of the Literature

By

Brandon E. Whitney Bachelor of Science in Anthropology & Human Biology Emory University 2010

Thesis Committee Chair: Deborah A. McFarland, PhD., MPH

An abstract of

A thesis submitted to the Faculty of the Rollins School of Public Health of Emory University in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Public Health in Global Health

2014

Abstract

Indicators of Pharmaceutical Supply Chain Assessment in Low and Middle-

Income Countries: A Systematic Review of the Literature

By: Brandon E. Whitney

Much of the total global burden of disease is attributable to diseases that are preventable or treatable using modern pharmaceutical drugs. Efficient and effective supply chains are critical to ensuring medicines are available when and where patients that need them, especially in low and middle-income countries where high costs may limit the supply of drugs. Pharmaceutical management has been studied for the past thirty years, but recent global initiatives have brought a surge of attention toward drug supply chains. This attention by a wide variety of parties may have created inconsistency and incoherence in the assessment of pharmaceutical supply chains, thereby limiting comparability and knowledge transfer between contexts. Reported here are the indicators employed by drug supply chain assessments in the peer-reviewed literature. This search included 90 studies in analysis. The most common indicator used was % drug availability, however inconsistency in its definition and interpretation limits comparability across studies. Indicators measuring drug procurement and distribution were less commonly used, and were largely unstandardized across studies. The results suggest that pharmaceutical management relies heavily on some indicators, while neglecting to measure other key factors affecting supply chains. Coordinated action and further study are required to address the gaps in the evaluation of pharmaceutical programs.

Indicators of Pharmaceutical Supply Chain Assessment in Low and Middle-Income Countries: A Systematic Review of the Literature

By

Brandon E. Whitney Bachelor of Science in Anthropology & Human Biology Emory University 2010

Thesis Committee Chair: Deborah A. McFarland, PhD., MPH

A thesis submitted to the Faculty of the Rollins School of Public Health of Emory University in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Public Health in Global Health

2014

Table of Contents

Introduction 1
Phases of Pharmaceutical Management 2
Supply Chain Definition 5
Increasing Attention to Pharmaceutical Supply Chains
Statement of Problem/Purpose7
Methods
Search Procedure8
Inclusion/Exclusion Criteria8
Data Abstraction/Analysis10
Results11
Indicators of Overall Supply Chain13
Indicators of Procurement15
Indicators of Distribution16
Discussion
Conclusion24
References
Appendix A: Summary of Search Terms Used29
Appendix B: Full Citation List of Included Articles

Introduction

Many public health interventions depend on the availability, cost, and quality of pharmaceutical drugs. Although an intervention may be designed to meet health needs by delivering a vaccine or medicine to the population, real-world conditions may limit the program's effectiveness if there are pervasive barriers to the selection, financing, manufacturing, distribution, or use of the required drugs. The principal goal of the emerging field of pharmaceutical management is to improve and expand access to quality medicines (Management Sciences for Health, 2012). In low and middle-income countries, this is especially challenging due to a paucity of domestic financial resources, human resources, technical knowledge, political will, or uncoordinated health efforts between public, private, and international actors (Leach, Paluzzi, & Munderi, 2005).

Ensuring access to medicines is critical to improving population health. In 2009, it was estimated that nearly 30,000 children die each day, most of whom die in low and middle income countries from diseases that are preventable or treatable using modern pharmaceutical drugs (World Health Organization, 2009). The United Nations (MDG Gap Task Force, 2012) has also noted that in developing countries, only 51.8% of public facilities and 68.5% of private facilities can provide regular access to essential medicines, which are those specific medicines that "satisfy the priority health care needs of the population" (World Health Organization, 2004a). Nearly twenty percent of global underfive mortality is due to lower respiratory infections. Most of these cases are found in low and middle-income countries, and can be readily cured by administering inexpensive antibiotics (Jamison et al., 2006). Expanded access to medicines has been shown to improve health outcomes. Although HIV/AIDS still kills nearly 1.5 million people each year, enhancing antiretroviral therapy coverage has averted 4.2 million deaths from 1996 through 2012 (World Health Organization, 2013). Diarrhea, a top cause of childhood mortality in developing countries, can be treated at home with oral rehydration salts and

zinc supplements. Ample availability of these seemingly simple medicines has significantly decreased mortality over the past decade (Jamison et al., 2006). There has been some progress towards improving access to medicines, especially after the adoption of the Millennium Development Goals (four of which contain targets directly dependent on pharmaceutical management) (Sarley, Allain, & Akkihal, 2009). However, the WHO (World Health Organization, 2004a) notes that ensuring equity in the administration of medicines is the greatest challenge going forward in pharmaceutical management, and will depend on several key policy directives, including rational selection and use, affordable prices, sustained financing, and reliable supply systems.

To provide some direct focus on pharmaceutical management in low and middleincome countries, Management Sciences for Health a (MSH), a global nongovernmental organization (NGO) that works to improve access and affordability of health services, published the first edition of *Managing Drug Supply* in 1982. The principles that MSH offered in that original text and its follow-up editions have been utilized in various contexts to inform decision making by policymakers, health system managers, health workers, and academic researchers (Management Sciences for Health, 2012). The most recent edition of *Managing Drug Supply*, *MDS-3*, offers a pharmaceutical management framework of four interconnected and overlapping phases: selection, procurement, distribution, and use. Under this framework, a well-functioning pharmaceutical system should be efficient in each of these areas of operation (Management Sciences for Health, 2012).

Selection is the process of deciding which medicines a health system should include in its pharmaceutical strategy to improve access (Management Sciences for Health, 2012). Although the WHO has issued Essential Drugs Lists (EDLs) since 1977 to serve as guidelines, nations are responsible for developing their own lists of essential drugs according to their priorities (Laing, Waning, Gray, Ford, & t Hoen, 2003). According to the WHO (World Health Organization, 2004b), "Essential medicines are intended to be available within the context of functioning health systems at all times in adequate amounts, in the appropriate dosage forms, with assured quality and adequate information, and at a price the individual and the community can afford." Implicit in this model is that some medicines are more important to population health than other medicines are; therefore, these medicines should be widely available and closely monitored. It has been argued that in the early years of the EDLs, selection was often experience-based rather than evidence-based; however greater professional, academic, and public attention to pharmaceutical management has increased the rigor of selection in many countries (Laing et al., 2003). Smith et al. (Smith & Tickell, 2003) note that amidst evolving trade agreements and international patent laws, using EDLs provides a way to formalize drug selection, thereby prioritizing public health relevance, efficacy, safety, and cost-effectiveness rather than private interests or convenience.

Procurement refers to the process by which a health system acquires the selected medicines. According to MSH(Management Sciences for Health, 2012), "An effective procurement process seeks to ensure the availability of the right medicines in the right quantities, at reasonable prices, and at recognized standards of quality." As such, procurement includes forecasting required drug quantities, setting production quality standards, choosing suppliers, comparing price quotations, and paying for the drugs. Successful procurement depends on sound business practice while maintaining a priority on improving health outcomes; therefore, the dynamics of the global market for pharmaceuticals and the performance of a health system's procurement program are interdependent. Use of pooled procurement practices, third-party negotiating organizations, generic medicines, and quality certification programs have decreased costs and opened availability to essential medicines (Burnett, 2003; Ombaka, 2009; Supply Chain Management System, 2009; Waning et al., 2010). However, it has been shown that for antiretroviral drugs (ARVs) such initiatives decreased the number of buyers and sellers worldwide, decreasing competition. Careful monitoring is required to ensure costs are not driven up in the long term (Waning et al., 2010).

According to the definition in *MDS-3*, the *distribution* element of pharmaceutical management encompasses the logistical handling of medicines and information between the procurers and the health units, as filtered through the varying levels of storage and administration joining procurement with service delivery (Management Sciences for Health, 2012). This definition also includes the information systems used to transfer data to procurers, monitor inventory sizes, and track orders through the supply chain. In the Ivory Coast, technological innovations to the logistical systems improved drug quantification and timely reporting (Supply Chain Management System, 2009). Such logistical and informational functions bridge the mass procurement process with the health unit that uses them.

After the necessary precursory steps of selection, procurement, and distribution, the *use* phase of pharmaceutical management refers to the roles that health providers and patients have in diagnosing, prescribing, educating, dispensing, and adhering to medicine treatment. In developing countries, the primary application of this phase in developing countries is under the principles of rational medicine use. Born from the reality that resources are scarce, *rational medicine use*, when implemented properly, conforms to all of the following criteria (Management Sciences for Health, 2012): 1) prescribing for the appropriate medical indication; 2) prescribing the appropriate medicine; 3) prescribing and delivering the appropriate dosage; 4) prescribing to the appropriate patients, without contraindications or a likelihood of adverse reactions; 5) dispensing medicines correctly, including with sufficient information to patients about the medicine; 6) patients adhering to treatment. A health system that does not engage in rational medicine use may be marked by medicine overuse, polypharmacy, adverse drug reactions, or patient nonadherence or misunderstanding of instructions (Hogerzeil et al., 1993). Because rational use applies best practices from the fields of medicine, pharmacy, public health, economics, education, and social sciences, interventions to promote rational medicine use require multidisciplinary collaboration. Otherwise, improvements to the other phases of pharmaceutical management may be undermined by decreased rationality (Ross-Degnan et al., 1992).

As a formative component of pharmaceutical management, the supply chain ensures the flow of drugs through the four phases of pharmaceutical management. John Snow, Inc. (JSI) (John Snow Inc, 2012), a well-respected leader in supply chain management, defines a public health supply chain as "a network of interconnected organizations or actors that ensures the availability of health commodities to the people who need them." This characterization is broad because it may refer to personnel and operations at any phase of pharmaceutical management. However, an effective interpretation of the pharmaceutical supply chain generally emphasizes connectivity within the "network of actors" in order to highlight the efficiency of the *flow* of medicines and information through the phases of pharmaceutical management.

Since a full supply chain consists of interconnected yet distinct functions, inaccuracy, inefficiency, or weakness at any point may compromise the strength of the entire supply chain. A disruption anywhere along a pharmaceutical supply chain may ultimately cause a stockout, or unavailability of drugs. Stockouts can cause patients to miss treatments, and may increase risk of mortality if the disruption persists (Ikoh, Udo, Charles, & Charles, 2008; Pasquet et al., 2010). Other intermediate outcomes of poor supply chains include product expiration, theft, overstocking, understocking, order errors, and political/legal blocking (Supply Chain Management System, 2009). It has also been shown in different countries that although a supply chain may be functional at the international and national level, there may still exist a lack of strong supply management at the local site level, pointing to a need for improved training and investment further down the chain (Kohler & Revathi, 2012; Waako et al., 2009).

In response to the apparent need for supply chain strengthening throughout the global health community, JSI and MSH, who were independently leaders in supply chain consulting, collaborated to launch the Partnership for Supply Chain Management (PFSCM) in 2005. Although it may be argued that concentrated attention on drug supply management dates back to the first edition of Managing Drug Supply in 1982 (Management Sciences for Health, 2012), the launch of PFSCM was groundbreaking because it combined the efforts of JSI, MSH, and 14 other organizations, companies, and research institutes for the explicit purpose of advancing and applying the science of public health supply chain management (PEPFAR, 2006). One product of PFSCM was the Supply Chain Management System, a project sponsored by the U.S. President's Emergency Plan for AIDS Relief (PEPFAR) to provide support to health systems' supply chains for HIV/AIDS commodities, especially among PEPFAR's focus countries (Supply Chain Management System, 2009). PFSCM has also supported supply chain management among programs that are funded by The Global Fund to Fight AIDS, Tuberculosis, and Malaria (Global Fund) by managing the Voluntary Pooled Procurement Project. This project oversees procurement and distribution for certain health commodities being used in Global Fund programs, which may increase efficiency and lower costs (The Global Fund, 2014).

To further promote the assessment of pharmaceutical supply chains, JSI, MSH, and other organizations have independently developed tools that managers and researchers may employ to assess supply chains (Aronovich, Bieze, Felling, & Chandani, 2006; Management Sciences for Health, 2012; World Health Organization/AIDS Medicines and Diagnostics Service, 2013). These tools vary based on the specific supply chain function they evaluate, the overall purpose of the evaluation, and the drugs carried in the supply chain. In 2007, the World Health Organization (WHO) began compiling a database of tools available for use in the management of health supply chains. This database has grown to include over 300 tools, with resources available in seven languages (World Health Organization/AIDS Medicines and Diagnostics Service, 2013). Each of these tools provides a set of indicators that decision makers may use to determine the strengths and weaknesses of their health supply chains. Just as the tool employed depends on the purpose and focal point of the assessment, the indicators that are required also depend on the supply chain functions being studied. In addition to the tools it offers, *MDS-3* includes indicators and performance targets that MSH recommends to evaluate pharmaceutical supply chain performance at the different phases throughout the pharmaceutical management process. The indicators generally fall into categories of availability, cost, and quality (Management Sciences for Health, 2012).

Although there has been a surge of attention toward pharmaceutical management and global health supply chains, the quantity and variety of available resources may have created incoherence in the indicators reported in supply chain assessments. Comparability between experiences in pharmaceutical supply chain management across health systems is potentially complicated by both overlap and discrepancy in indicators reported. This may lead to the overutilization of some indicators, and the underutilization of other indicators that have useful applications.

The purpose of this paper is to systematically review the evidence to determine the indicators of availability and cost in the procurement and distribution phases that have been employed in pharmaceutical supply chain assessments in low and middleincome countries. Indicators of availability and cost were selected as the focus of this review because they provide a robust determination of the overall performance of a pharmaceutical supply chain. Indicators of quality were excluded from this review

7

because such indicators focus on drug efficacy and safety and not on pharmaceutical access. The information from this review will help clarify and contextualize the numerous methods of pharmaceutical supply chain assessment, thereby facilitating the sharing of experiences and revealing the strengths and gaps of modern pharmaceutical supply chain assessment.

Methods

Search Procedure

A search was conducted to compile assessments of pharmaceutical supply chains that have been published in the peer-reviewed literature. Three databases of academic references were used to conduct initial searches: PubMed, Web of Science, and Google Scholar. Search terms used are listed in **Appendix A**. The literature search also relied heavily on "snowball" methods, as cited references and database-generated similar articles were also reviewed for relevance. The years of publication for each search were limited to retrieve articles published between 2005 through 2013. This start date corresponds with the recent escalation in attention, research, and funding for public health supply chain management, as marked by the launch of PFSCM (PEPFAR, 2006; Supply Chain Management System, 2013). Only articles available in the English language were reviewed.

Inclusion/Exclusion Criteria

All studies were compared to pre-established criteria for inclusion in the review. These inclusion criteria are outlined in **Table 1** below. Supply assessments for a single drug or a single disease do not necessarily reflect the strength of the health system supply chain; nonetheless, these studies were included in this review because the indicators utilized may be practically useful to employ in broader contexts. Studies that exclusively referred to the pharmaceutical supply management phases of selection or use were excluded from this review. Although drug selection and use have been evaluated in literature (Ross-Degnan et al., 1992; Smith & Tickell, 2003), the performance of these two phases tends to reflect factors outside of supply chain performance (e.g. politics, patient characteristics, and health provider knowledge). Studies utilizing only indicators of drug quality and drug affordability were also excluded, because these indicators do not necessarily reflect supply chain performance; rather, they measure medical efficacy of drugs and patient characteristics, respectively. There was no requirement regarding the presence or type of comparison used. The choice of comparator depends on the purpose of the study, but is not necessarily indicative of the methodological strength of a supply assessment.

Population	All low to middle-income countries, as defined by The World Bank (The
	World Bank, 2014)
Intervention	Any quantitative supply chain assessment for any combination of pharmaceutical drugs, if the assessment determines performance of at least one of the following supply chain functions (Management Sciences for Health, 2012): 1) the overall supply chain; 2) the procurement phase (including forecasting and purchasing); or 3) the distribution phase (including central storage, transportation, and health unit storage)
	Excludes: qualitative studies, supply assessments of non-drug health commodities, studies examining drug selection to essential/core medicine lists, studies solely determining medicine use, studies of medical effectiveness of drugs
Comparator	No requirement
Outcome	 Any quantitative indicators of drug <i>availability</i> Any quantitative indicators of <i>cost</i> that are attributable to included supply chain phases
	Excludes: qualitative findings, indicators of drug selection to essential/core medicines lists, indicators of prescribing/distribution practices at health units, indicators of patient affordability of drugs, indicators of retail drug price without any price component or markup analysis, indicators of drug quality

Table 1. Population, Intervention, Comparator, & Outcome (PICO) Table for Inclusion and Exclusion Criteria

Data Abstraction/Analysis

Articles meeting the criteria above were compiled into an abstraction table using Microsoft Excel. For each included study, the spreadsheet noted the author, study timeline, methods used, geographic location, comparison characteristics, supply management phase assessed, and all relevant availability and cost indicators.

This review depends on the indicators employed by the included studies, rather than on the values and results reported by the studies; therefore, this review used no meta-analysis or grading of methodological rigor. Studies with different purposes, metrics, and outcomes should not be compared according the same criteria (Guyatt et al., 2011). However, the data source used to populate an indicator affects that indicator's reliability and usefulness for monitoring. Therefore, the use of secondary data was examined in each supply phase in order to determine data collection methods used to populate the indicators used in pharmaceutical supply chain assessment. Studies were designated as using secondary data if they explicitly noted use of data that was initially collected, analyzed, and reported by a party apart from the investigators. Sources of secondary data were preexisting datasets, data libraries, evaluations, or organizational reports; while primary data sources included interviews, focus groups, observations, and surveys. The associations between the use of secondary data and the supply phase assessed were estimated using odds ratios (p<0.05) and proportions, calculated using Microsoft Excel and tables generated in EpiInfo 7.

Results

The literature search produced 101 articles that are relevant to the research question. Of these, 11 were excluded for being editorials, commentaries, or articles otherwise lacking a quantitative research component. This produced a sample of 90 studies that were included in analysis. The full citations of included studies are listed in

Appendix B. There were 11 studies that assessed pharmaceutical supply chains in more than one world region, as defined by the World Bank (The World Bank, 2014). The number of studies from each world region is shown in **Table 2**, along with the percentage of total studies that include an assessment of each region. A majority of studies (47 studies, 52.2%) provided supply assessments of programs in Sub-Saharan Africa. The Middle East & North Africa had the fewest assessments published (12 studies, 13.3%).

Supply cham Studies			
World Region	# of studies ^b (n)	% of studies (n/90*100)	
East Asia/Pacific	26	28.9	
Latin America	24	26.7	
Middle East/N Africa	12	13.3	
South Asia	23	25.6	
Sub-Saharan Africa 47 52.2			
^a World Region as defined by World Bank, 2014.			
^b 11 of 90 studies encompassed more than one World Region.			
Values do not sum to total number of included studies			

Table 2. World Regions of Pharmaceutical	
Supply Chain Studies ^a	

The purpose of each included study was reviewed in order to categorize the assessments by the geographic scope analyzed. The frequencies of assessments at each geographic level- international, national, regional, and site- are shown in **Table 3** (next page). When combined, a large majority of studies were focused at either the national or regional levels (33.3% and 43.3% respectively), whereas fewer studies evaluated pharmaceutical supply at the international and site levels (16.7% and 6.7% respectively). There were only 6 studies that were focused at the site level.

Geographic Level	# of studies (n)	% of studies (n/90*100)
International	15	16.7
National	30	33.3
Regional	39	43.3
Site	6	6.7
Total	90	100

Table 3. Geographic Scope Assessed by PharmaceuticalSupply Chain Studies

The frequency of studies evaluating each phase of pharmaceutical supply management was varied. As shown in **Table 4** (below) , 78.9% of the studies assessed the overall supply chains, whereas the procurement (42.2%) and distribution (47.8%) phases were each included in a minority of studies. There were 48 studies which assessed more than one of the phases of supply management relevant to this review.

Studies # of % of studies Supply studies^a Phase (n/90*100) **(n)** Overall 78.89 71 Procurement 38 42.22 Distribution 43 47.78 ^a48 of 90 studies assessed more than one Supply Phase. Values do not sum to total number of included studies

Table 4. Pharmaceutical Supply Phases Assessed by Studies

Methods used by the studies varied and were often mixed or unclear. The use of secondary data analysis, collected from other studies, government documents, or program reports, was positively associated with assessment of the procurement phase of drug supply management (OR= 9.51; p<.001). Assessment of the overall supply chain or the distribution phase were negatively associated and unassociated with use of secondary data, respectively. **Table 5** (next page) shows the effect of choice of supply phase assessed on the use of secondary data.

Secondary Date	4		
Supply Phase Assessed	Proportion (# studies using secondary data/# studies of phase)	Odds Ratio (95% CI) ^b	p-value ^c
Overall	21/69	0.05 (0.01, 0.22)	<0.001
Procurement	27/37	9.51 (3.62,26.7)	<0.001
Distribution	16/42	0.67 (0.28, 1.59)	0.18
^a 2 of the 90 included studies were omitted due to unclear data collection methods ^b Conditional Maximum Likelihood Estimate of Odds Ratio used due to small sample sizes ^c Mid-P exact p-value used due to small sample sizes			

 Table 5. Association between Supply Phase Assessed and Use of Secondary Data^a

The review identified 73 unique indicators to assess the three phases of pharmaceutical supply chain management. Indicators were expressed as a percentage (%), empirical number (#), cost (\$), or time. For the purposes of this review, different formulations of the same indicator were generally combined into one indicator (e.g., median stockout duration, mean stockout duration, and stockout duration per site were combined into one indicator: *stockout duration*).

Indicators of Overall Supply Chain

According to the guidelines presented in *MDS-3* (Management Sciences for Health, 2012), the 12 indicators used to assess the overall supply chain (**Table 6.** next page) were mostly outcome indicators because ensuring availability of drugs to patients is the principal purpose of a pharmaceutical supply chain. That is, these indicators addressed drug availability at the dispersal sites without examining the processes of the supply chain or the other variables affecting it, as is the case in an assessment of site level geographic scope. The most commonly reported indicator among all phases of supply management was *% availability*; however, this indicator was generally poorly and inconsistently interpreted in the literature. Two common methods of calculating *% availability* are "per site," where the number of available drugs is determined as a fraction of the total number of sampled drugs, and "per drug," where the number of sites with a specific drug available is determined as a fraction of the total number of sites assessed. These two definitions were left combined as one indicator in Table 6 for two reasons: 1) there is consistently poor specification of methods and interpretation of results in the literature, and 2) the resulting value will be the equal at the aggregate, as long as the full basket of drugs are evaluated for availability at the full sample of sites. The implications of these interpretation issues are discussed in detail in the following section.

Availability Indicators	# of Studies
% availability	55
% sites with stockout	10
% availability of ANY drug	9
stockout duration	6
# drugs with stockout	3
% time drug available	2
% patients reporting stockout	2
# provider complaints about supply system	2
% sites with stockout of ALL drugs	2
# product-days of stockout	1
stockout duration of ALL drugs	1
# levels of supply chain	1

Table 6. List of Indicators for Overall SupplyChain, in order of frequency of use

Most of the remaining indicators for overall supply chain function measure stockout, or unavailability of drugs. The indicator *% availability of ANY drug* is a measure of stockout risk in practical application since it only requires 1 drug of a specific type to be present. This indicator was used in 9 studies, all of which assessed the supply of treatment for a specific disease group (e.g. antimalarial drugs). The indicator *# levels of the supply chain* was a process indicator reported in only 1 study; however, it applies to the functionality of the overall supply chain since it requires the identification of all of the distinct operations at work throughout the supply chain.

Indicators of Procurement

There were 34 unique indicators for procurement, all of which were input indicators due to the nature of this phase of supply management. Of these procurement indicators, 17 were indicators of pharmaceutical availability and 17 were indicators of pharmaceutical cost. These indicators, along with the number of studies using each, are listed in **Table 7**.

Availability Indicators	# of Studies	Cost Indicators	# of Studies
<i># drugs procured total</i>	3	Median Price Ratio (MPR) at	15
		procurement	-
# manufacturers	3	\$ expenditures total	7
# generic brands available	3	<i>\$ expenditures per unit</i>	4
per drug			
# drug doses procured	2	<i>\$ expenditures per patient-year</i>	4
# importers	2	% drugs with higher (or lower)	3
		cost than comparison	
% drugs from domestic	2	\$ saved	2
manufacturers			
# orders made	2	# drugs higher (or lower) cost	2
		than International Reference	
		Price (IRP)	
% response rate of sites to	1	% of \$ procurement	2
stock level request		expenditures to generics	
time for sites to respond to	1	% companies with prices	1
stock level requests		approved by a monitoring	
" drugo regrested		MPD after cost and freight	
# arugs requested	1	MPR after cost and freight	1
% drugs requested that were	1	<i>\$ equivalent of total donated</i>	1
not procured		drugs	
% licensed drugs that are	1	% of \$ allocated to procurement	1
produced		actually spent	
# licenses held per	1	% difference between negotiated	1
manufacturer		price and price paid	-
% difference in # patients	1	% Gross National Product (CNR) enert on public drug	1
(ujter procurement change)		(GNF) spent on public ang	
# horas of drugs ordered	1	# manufacturers providing	1
# boxes of all ugs of aerea	1	auotations	1
% drugs procured by a	1	% of \$ procurement	1
procurer	1	expenditures used on each drug	1
r		(or disease)	
% total market share	1	<i>\$ expenditures per Defined</i>	1
procured from a supplier		Daily Dose	

Table 7. List of Indicators for Procurement, in order of frequency of use

The most commonly used indicator to assess the procurement phase was the *Median Price Ratio (MPR)*. This indicator compares the procurement price per unit of a drug to a global price norm. Since price norms, or International Reference Prices (IRP), are standardized by MSH, the definitions and interpretations of this indicator were consistent across the literature. Total pharmaceutical procurement costs (*\$ expenditures total*) was the second most common indicator, being referenced in 7 studies. Availability indicators of procurement were much less commonly shared. The most common indicators, *# drugs procured total*, *# manufacturers*, and *# generic brands available per drug* were each only used in 3 studies.

Indicators of Distribution

The literature provided 27 indicators of distribution, as shown in **Table 8** (next page). The majority, 21, of these indicators were indicators of availability. The remaining 6 were indicators of cost. All distribution indicators were process or output level indicators.

Because the distribution phase includes all levels of storage and transportation, there are a variety of types of indicators that may be employed to evaluate drug availability and cost. The most common availability indicator, utilized in 9 studies, is % *availability among stores*. This was the same indicator as that which was used to measure the overall effectiveness of the supply chain; however, in this phase % *availability* relates specifically to storage centers at the international, central, or district level rather than at drug dispersal sites. Since the definition and interpretation was the same, in the literature it was subject to the same flaws as % *availability at the site level*. Measuring waste, usually defined as theft or expiry of drugs, was also of priority in 5 studies. Output indicators of operational procedures and transport speed were also included, although in fewer frequencies. Cost indicators in the distribution phase mostly relate to markups. Where there was a price corresponding to at least one intermediate

phase of the supply chain, studies reported % markup per phase of distribution.

Otherwise, supply chain assessments reported the *total % markup* from procurement to retail.

Availability Indicators	# of Studies	Cost Indicators	# of Studies
% availability (among stores)	9	% markup per phase of distribution	9
% drugs wasted	5	% markup total (procurement to retail)	7
% sites with staff trained in stock management	4	% change in retail price (after supply intervention)	1
lead time	3	\$ wholesale price	1
% sites with supply chain operating procedures	3	% contribution of each phase markup to final retail price	1
% sites with pharmacist	3	<i># distributors providing price quotations</i>	1
stock size	2		
% sites with standardized records	2		
% drugs properly labelled	2		
% records corresponding to observed stock	2		
<i># suppliers per site</i>	2		
% sites with drug tracking system	2		
% of transport via mode of transportation (car, bike, foot, etc.)	1		
% drugs available at store that are available on site	1		
time required by providers to distribute medicines	1		
% attrition among distributors	1		
<i># sites with insufficient quantity of requested drug</i>	1		
% change in # sites	1		
% of ordered drugs that are now available on site	1		
# drugs stocked by only 1 wholesaler	1		
% sites able to order requested drug	1		

Table 8. List of indicators for Distribution, in order of frequency of u	list of Indicators for Distribution, in order of frequence	y of use
--	--	----------

Discussion

This review assumes that the published literature accurately reflects the actual usage of pharmaceutical supply chain assessment for decision making within a health system. Since the indicators included in analysis are used more commonly for monitoring than for evaluation, managers may not publish their data in the literature; therefore, this initial assumption may not be valid. Program and supply chain managers generally publish in non peer-reviewed literature or program documents. Although this is appropriate for a primary audience of managers, it also limits the public availability of comparative studies. Nonetheless, the inclusion of 90 studies in the analysis suggests that there has been significant study of pharmaceutical supply chains since 2005. Based on this review, it cannot be concluded that PFSCM definitively drove the study of pharmaceutical supply chains, because this review's included supply chain assessments were most commonly for antimalarials (17 studies) and Essential Medicines of multiple disease categories (29 studies). Nonetheless, the sheer number of assessments published shows that there is an established need and, subsequently, an emerging response for public health supply chain strengthening in developing contexts. In particular, the high percentage of the total studies focusing in Sub-Saharan Africa (Table 2) likely reflects a greater need for pharmaceutical supply assessment in the region. Sub-Saharan Africa carries an especially high burden of diseases that are preventable with modern drugs (World Health Organization, 2009). Since the region also consists almost entirely of low and middle-income nations (The World Bank, 2014), the use of indicators of availability and cost are especially important in drug supply monitoring to ensure resources are used as cost-effectively as possible. Although the Middle East/North Africa region also contains several low and middle-income nations (The World Bank, 2014), the relatively sparse number of studies focused there may be due to a combination of factors. The low

proportion of studies may be indicative of national and international inability or failure to emphasize pharmaceutical management in the region. The region's instability caused by war may support this notion, especially in Syria and its bordering nations. Much of the public health work has been done by international NGOs, who may not experience the same supply issues faced by a government-run health system. Even if operated by external organizations, efficiently managed supply chains will not be featured in published literature as commonly as supply chains that are less effective. On the other hand, drug supply systems may not be understudied; rather, the primary problems faced in the region may require concentration on indicators that were excluded from this review, such as indicators of quality, selection, or rational drug use. Further study is needed to determine the effectiveness of pharmaceutical supply systems and their assessments in the Middle East/North Africa region.

Similarly, the frequencies of included studies that assessed supply chain performance at the different geographic scopes reveal potential gaps in the current application of drug supply assessment (**Table 3**). Since over two-thirds of the studies examined supply chains at the national and regional level, this suggests that the majority of pharmaceutical supply monitoring and decision making occurs at these levels. Comparably little data appear to be utilized specifically for international or site use. Only 6 studies analyzed drug supply at the site level, which may be indicative of a dearth of drug supply management at the site level. Waako et. al. (Waako et al., 2009) have found that even among nurses and pharmacy assistants, capacity to properly manage drug supply is weak at local clinics. A study of ARV supply chains has also found that operations are most often compromised at the site level, causing the greatest percentage of total product losses (Kohler & Revathi, 2012). Primary data collection for regional and national assessments necessitates site level data collection and analysis with the intent of aggregating the data. However, employing performance indicators specifically for site level analysis and use may inform and improve site level pharmaceutical management, thereby improving supply chain performance overall.

The frequencies of indicators utilized in the literature show that some applications of pharmaceutical supply management are popular in literature, while other applications are neglected. The percentage of studies that assess each drug supply chain phase is useful to ascertain how often each phase's indicators are used (**Table 4**). Over half of the included studies utilized indicators of more than one supply chain phase. Since the phase assessed depends on the specific purpose and audience of the study, examining multiple supply phases suggests that assessments are often undertaken with more than one narrow purpose. While broad scopes of work may complicate analysis and interpretation of the results, utilizing indicators of multiple drug supply phases may also allow for a more comprehensive assessment of the functionality of each phase of the supply chain. Similarly, the large percentage of studies that utilized indicators of the overall supply chain may not necessarily be indicative of inadequate assessment of the other phases. Since the majority of indicators for the overall supply chain are the outcome indicators of pharmaceutical availability, these should be included in most supply chain assessments.

Despite the frequent use of overall supply chain indicators as a category, attention toward these indicators is narrowly fixated around *% availability*, which constitutes the majority of all indicator use within this phase (**Table 6**). As one of the most fundamental indicators highlighted in *MDS-3* (Management Sciences for Health, 2012), this indicator's wide use in the literature reflects its practical application for decision making. The other indicators reported less frequently provide additional information that should be more commonly considered in literature. In particular, indicators of drug supply duration (i.e. *stockout duration*, *% time drug available*, *# product-days of stockout*, and *stockout duration of ALL drugs*) provide necessary data on how often drugs are available over a time period. Although they require longer or more detailed data collection- likely explaining their underuse- these indicators provide useful information not captured in the more popular indicators, which generally focus on the total unavailability of drugs or the availability of just 1 dose on a single day. That is, indicators of *% availability* or *% stockout* rely on the data collected from a single visit or day of survey (Management Sciences for Health, 2012), thereby limiting their interpretation if used as a sole method of data reporting.

Inconsistency and ambiguity in the methodology used to acquire an indicator of *% availability* also limits both the interpretation of data within studies and comparability of data between studies. As previously mentioned, this indicator may be populated and interpreted using two distinct methods. Although the resulting values may be equivalent between the two methods, the lack of consistency makes it less useful in practical supply chain management. In order for a manager to properly diagnose an issue in the supply chain, he/she must be able to ascertain whether the problem is with certain drugs or at certain sites. Taken alone, *% availability* does not facilitate that determination. Further inconsistency in *% availability* is due to the varying "case definitions" of what constitutes availability, and how it is verified. One recent study (Choi & Ametepi, 2013) noted four possible definitions of *% availability* that are currently in use in different contexts of drug supply management:

1) % observed availability of at least 1 unexpired dose (the reference definition),

2) % reported availability of at least 1 dose,

3) % observed availability of at least 1 dose, regardless of expiration,

4) % observed availability with all doses unexpired.

These definitions represent varying degrees of rigor, and yield different results depending on which definition/method is employed (Choi & Ametepi, 2013).

As a whole, the indicators of procurement provide a comprehensive measure of the effectiveness of that phase (Table 7). Because there are several distinct processes to monitor in procurement, the indicators vary in order to track the actors involved, expenditures used, and drugs procured. While the robust breadth of procurement indicators is helpful to managers seeking to assess their procurement process in multiple ways, there is also a lack of coherence between studies. Only 2 indicators, MPR and \$ expenditures, have been used in more than 5 studies; therefore, only these cost indicators have emerged as standard measures of procurement effectiveness. Unlike % availability in the assessment of the overall supply chain, MPR seems to be consistently and clearly defined. This may be because the International Reference Prices that determine MPR are standardized and regularly updated by MSH (Management Sciences for Health, 2012), making it resistant to misinterpretation. Recent efforts by PFSCM, Global Fund, WHO, and others have specifically targeted the procurement of pharmaceutical drugs to open and pool procurement processes, leading to the public sharing of MPRs and expenditures. The primary objective of such initiatives is to decrease procurement costs; therefore cost indicators may be highlighted in the literature to maintain this focus on cost (Supply Chain Management System, 2009; The Global Fund, 2014; World Health Organization/AIDS Medicines and Diagnostics Service, 2013).

Since this review revealed that procurement indicators of availability are not as commonly studied or shared, this suggests they may have less relevance from a management perspective. Since procurement is concerned with the quantification and purchasing of drugs, it may be argued that much of the relevant information that is obtained using the availability indicators of procurement can also be captured using a combination of cost indicators of procurement and overall availability indicators. These two categories of indicators, when combined with measures of drug affordability, have been utilized to infer the general effectiveness of pharmaceutical programs in India (Kotwani, 2009, 2013; Kotwani et al., 2007). However, availability indicators of procurement are still essential to pharmaceutical management because they may identify factors affecting the quantity and movement of drugs as they enter the supply chain. These indicators require greater attention in the literature.

It is important to note that among the included studies in this review, only those addressing the procurement phase were significantly associated with the use of secondary data (**Table 5**). This is likely because procurement is mostly performed in bulk at a national and international level, and primary data on cost and availability is difficult to collect at those levels. However, in economic research- which may contribute to procurement assessment, depending on the indicators employed- it has been noted (Atkinson & Brandolini, 2001) that dependency on secondary data potentially limits methodological integrity. That is, results of studies using secondary data may be biased due to failure to identify inconsistency in primary data collection methods, improper adjustment of key statistics, or misinterpretation of study characteristics. Indicators of procurement currently rely on secondary data, so these indicators may be susceptible to similar biases. Further study is required to ascertain the extent to which these indicators are reliable. Additional indicators and/or data collection methods for the procurement phase should also be considered if data integrity is found to be threatened.

Similarly to the procurement phase, the variety of functions and actors involved in pharmaceutical distribution require a wide array of indicators to monitor the entire phase (**Table 8**). Rather than focusing directly on % *availability*, many of these indicators measure other variables in the supply chain that may affect drug supply availability and management. Since these indicators are process and output indicators, practical application is especially important in the choice of indicators to employ, particularly the ability of the indicator to pinpoint a strength or weakness in the distribution chain. Drug supply monitoring depends on the ability to isolate specific weaknesses in the management of drugs once they enter the supply chain during procurement. Therefore, the low usage of availability indicators in literature could reflect a lack of detail in modern supply chain assessment, a lack of dissemination of these key findings, or lack of consistency and standardization in the indicators applied to distribution. Only *% availability among stores* was reported in more than 5 studies. Expanded usage, dissemination, and consistency of availability indicators for drug transport, central/regional storage, and site level management capacity will improve the body of evidence on pharmaceutical supply chain performance by facilitating the study and comparison of processes and outputs, not just overall availability outcomes.

The principal application of cost indicators in the distribution phase is the analysis of markups, or the added cost applied to drugs after they are initially procured for shipping, fees, and handling. Although *% markup total* is useful as an initial determination of how efficient the distribution process is overall, it does not facilitate the detailed analysis that *% markup per phase* does. The additional data provided by reporting costs at each phase of distribution improves the potential application of the analysis for targeted decision-making and distribution strengthening.

Conclusion

The body of literature assessing pharmaceutical supply chains in developing countries appears to be substantial. However, considering the variety of functions and objectives involved in a full pharmaceutical supply chain, the indicators utilized in these assessments significantly lack variability, consistency, and practical applicability. Specifically, academic researchers, health system and organizational officials, and reviewers of scholarly publications should devote coordinated action and academic study the following priorities from the evidence:

- 1. The inconsistency of definitions and methodology applied to % availability
- 2. The reliance on *% availability* as the primary indicator of overall supply effectiveness
- The lack of pharmaceutical supply assessment in the Middle East/North Africa Region
- 4. The lack of use of availability indicators of procurement
- 5. The lack of use of all indicators of distribution
- 6. The lack of a standardized set of availability indicators of distribution
- 7. The lack of primary data use in procurement assessment

To decrease the global burden of preventable and treatable diseases, pharmaceutical supply chains must be monitored and managed in a way that will ensure the proper medicines are available when and where patients need them.

References

- Aronovich, D, Bieze, B, Felling, B, & Chandani, Y. (2006). Assessing supply chains for HIV/AIDS commodities.
- Atkinson, Anthony B., & Brandolini, Andrea. (2001). Promise and Pitfalls in the Use of "Secondary" Data-Sets: Income Inequality in OECD Countries As a Case Study. *Journal of Economic Literature*, *39*(3), 771-799. doi: doi: 10.1257/jel.39.3.771
- Burnett, Francis. (2003). Reducing costs through regional pooled procurement. *Essential Drugs Monitor, 32*.
- Choi, Y., & Ametepi, P. (2013). Comparison of medicine availability measurements at health facilities: evidence from Service Provision Assessment surveys in five sub-Saharan African countries. *BMC Health Serv Res, 13*, 266. doi: 10.1186/1472-6963-13-266
- Guyatt, G., Oxman, A. D., Akl, E. A., Kunz, R., Vist, G., Brozek, J., . . . Schunemann, H. J. (2011). GRADE guidelines: 1. Introduction-GRADE evidence profiles and summary of findings tables. J Clin Epidemiol, 64(4), 383-394. doi: 10.1016/j.jclinepi.2010.04.026
- Hogerzeil, H. V., Bimo, Ross-Degnan, D., Laing, R. O., Ofori-Adjei, D., Santoso, B., . . . Massele, A. Y. (1993). Field tests for rational drug use in twelve developing countries. *The Lancet,* 342(8884), 1408-1410. doi: <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/0140-6736(93)92760-Q</u>
- Ikoh, M. U., Udo, A. U., Charles, A. O., & Charles, J. O. (2008). The influence of "stock out" on health-seeking behavior of low income women in Uyo urban, Akwa Ibom State, Nigeria. *Int Q Community Health Educ, 29*(3), 257-273. doi: 10.2190/IQ.29.3.e
- Jamison, Dean T, Breman, Joel G, Measham, Anthony R, Alleyne, George, Claeson, Mariam, Evans, David B, . . . Musgrove, Philip. (2006). *Disease control priorities in developing countries* Retrieved from <u>http://books.google.com/books?id=Ds93H98Z6D0C&lpg=PR7&ots=rgF3YS4Lj3&dq=dise</u> <u>ase%20control%20priorities&lr&pg=PR6#v=onepage&q=disease%20control%20prioritie</u>
- John Snow Inc. (2012). Getting Products to People: The JSI Framework for Integrated Supply Chain Management in Public Health. Arlington, VA.

s&f=false

- Kohler, J., & Revathi, A. (2012). *Mind the gap: evaluating internal controls in HIV supply chains across sub-Saharan Africa*. Paper presented at the Journal of the International Aids Society. Meeting Abstract retrieved from <u>http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3499904/</u>
- Kotwani, A. (2009). Availability, price and affordability of asthma medicines in five Indian states. Int J Tuberc Lung Dis, 13(5), 574-579.
- Kotwani, A. (2013). Where are we now: assessing the price, availability and affordability of essential medicines in Delhi as India plans free medicine for all. *BMC Health Serv Res, 13*, 285. doi: 10.1186/1472-6963-13-285
- Kotwani, A., Ewen, M., Dey, D., Iyer, S., Lakshmi, P. K., Patel, A., . . . Laing, R. (2007). Prices & availability of common medicines at six sites in India using a standard methodology. *Indian J Med Res*, *125*(5), 645-654.
- Laing, Richard, Waning, Brenda, Gray, Andy, Ford, Nathan, & t Hoen, Ellen. (2003). 25 years of the WHO essential medicines lists: progress and challenges. *The Lancet, 361*(9370), 1723-1729. doi: <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(03)13375-2</u>
- Leach, Beryl, Paluzzi, Joan E, & Munderi, Paula. (2005). *Prescription for healthy development: increasing access to medicines*: Earthscan.

- Management Sciences for Health. (2012). *MDS-3: Managing Access to Medicines and Health Technologies* Retrieved from <u>http://www.msh.org/resources/mds-3-managing-access-</u> <u>to-medicines-and-health-technologies</u>
- MDG Gap Task Force. (2012). The Global Partnership for Development: Making Rhetoric a Reality. New York: United Nations,.
- Ombaka, E. (2009). Current status of medicines procurement. *Am J Health Syst Pharm, 66*(5 Suppl 3), S20-28. doi: 10.2146/ajhp080604
- Pasquet, A., Messou, E., Gabillard, D., Minga, A., Depoulosky, A., Deuffic-Burban, S., . . .
 Yazdanpanah, Y. (2010). Impact of drug stock-outs on death and retention to care among HIV-infected patients on combination antiretroviral therapy in Abidjan, Cote d'Ivoire. *PLoS One*, *5*(10), e13414. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0013414
- PEPFAR. (2006). Bringing Hope: Supplying Antiretroviral Drugs for HIV/AIDS Treatment. In Office of the US Global AIDS Coordinator (Ed.): US Department of State.
- Ross-Degnan, Dennis, Laing, Richard, Quick, Jonathan, Mohamed Ali, Hassan, Ofori-Adjei, David, Salako, Lateef, & Santoso, Budiono. (1992). A strategy for promoting improved pharmaceutical use: The international network for rational use of drugs. *Social Science & Medicine*, *35*(11), 1329-1341. doi: <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/0277-9536(92)90037-Q</u>
- Sarley, David, Allain, Linda, & Akkihal, Anup. (2009). Estimating the global in-country supply chain costs of meeting the MDGs by 2015: Technical Brief. Arlington, VA: USAID DELIVER PROJECT.
- Smith, Mohga Kamal, & Tickell, Sophia. (2003). The essential drugs concept is needed now more than ever. *Transactions of the Royal Society of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene*, 97(1), 2-5. doi: <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0035-9203(03)90001-0</u>
- Supply Chain Management System. (2009). Three years of saving lives through stronger HIV/AIDS supply chains. Arlington, VA.
- Supply Chain Management System. (2013). About SCMS. Retrieved 1/20/2014, from http://www.scms.pfscm.org/scms
- The Global Fund. (2014). Overview: Procurement for Impact (P4i). Retrieved 01/20/2014, from http://www.theglobalfund.org/en/p4i/overview/
- The World Bank. (2014). Country and Lending Groups. Retrieved 04/01/2014, from http://data.worldbank.org/about/country-classifications/country-and-lending-groups
- Waako, Paul J, Odoi-Adome, Richard, Obua, Celestino, Owino, Erisa, Tumwikirize, Winnie, Ogwal-Okeng, Jasper, . . . Aupont, Onesky. (2009). Existing capacity to manage pharmaceuticals and related commodities in East Africa: an assessment with specific reference to antiretroviral therapy. *Human resources for health*, 7(1), 21.
- Waning, Brenda, Kyle, Margaret, Diedrichsen, Ellen, Soucy, Lyne, Hochstadt, Jenny, Barnighausen, Till, & Moon, Suerie. (2010). Intervening in global markets to improve access to HIV/AIDS treatment: an analysis of international policies and the dynamics of global antiretroviral medicines markets. *Globalization and Health*, 6(1), 9.
- World Health Organization. (2004a). Equitable access to essential medicines: a framework for collective action *WHO Policy Perspectives on Medicines*. Geneva.
- World Health Organization. (2004b). WHO Medicines Strategy: Countries at the Core: 2004-2007. Geneva.
- World Health Organization. (2009). Continuity and change: implementing the third WHO Medicines Strategy 2008-2013. Geneva.
- World Health Organization. (2013). Global update on HIV treatment 2013: results, impact and opportunities. Geneva.

World Health Organization/AIDS Medicines and Diagnostics Service. (2013). Procurement & Supply Management Toolbox. 2014, from <u>http://www.psmtoolbox.org/en/index.php</u>

Appendix A

Summary of Search Terms Used to Identify Relevant Literature

Database	Search Terms
PubMed	1. ("Drugs, Essential/supply and distribution"[MAJR])
	2. (("Pharmaceutical Preparations/economics"[Mesh] AND (("supply
	and distribution"[Subheading] OR ("supply"[All Fields] AND
	"distribution"[All Fields]) OR "supply and distribution"[All Fields] OR
	"supply"[All Fields]) AND chain[All Fields])) OR ("Pharmaceutical
	Preparations/supply and distribution"[Mesh] AND cost[All Fields]))
	OR ("Pharmaceutical Preparations/supply and distribution"[Mesh]
	AND availability[All Fields]) OR ("Pharmaceutical Preparations/supply
	and distribution"[Mesh] AND stock[All Fields])
	3. ("Drugs, Essential/economics"[Mesh] OR "Drugs,
	Essential/organization and administration"[Mesh] OR "Drugs,
	Essential/statistics and numerical data"[Mesh] OR "Drugs,
	Essential/supply and distribution"[Mesh])
	4. ("Pharmacologic Actions/supply and distribution"[Majr] AND
	availability) OR ("Pharmacologic Actions/supply and
	distribution"[Majr] AND cost) OR ("Pharmacologic Actions/supply and
	distribution"[Majr] AND procurement) OR ("Pharmacologic
	Actions/supply and distribution"[Majr] AND storage)
Web of	Pharmaceutical OR Drug OR Medicine OR "Essential Medicines" OR
Science and	"Core Medicines"
Coordo	AND
Google	Supply OR Distribution OR Procurement OR Storage OR Delivery OR
Scholar	Transportation OR Availability OR Quantity OR Cost OR Price
	NOT
	Illicit OR Illegal OR Counterfeit OR "Street Drugs"

Appendix B

Full citation list of articles included in review

1. Ahmed SM, Islam QS. Availability and rational use of drugs in primary healthcare facilities following the national drug policy of 1982: is Bangladesh on right track? Journal of health, population, and nutrition. 2012 Mar;30(1):99-108.

2. Akaleephan C, Wibulpolprasert S, Sakulbumrungsil R, Luangruangrong P, Jitraknathee A, Aeksaengsri A, et al. Extension of market exclusivity and its impact on the accessibility to essential medicines, and drug expense in Thailand: Analysis of the effect of TRIPs-Plus proposal. Health policy (Amsterdam, Netherlands). [Article]. 2009 Jul;91(2):174-82.

3. Al-Abbadi I, Qawwas A, Jaafreh M, Abosamen T, Saket M. One-year assessment of joint procurement of pharmaceuticals in the public health sector in Jordan. Clinical therapeutics. 2009 Jun;31(6):1335-44.

4. Alba S, Hetzel MW, Goodman C, Dillip A, Liana J, Mshinda H, et al. Improvements in access to malaria treatment in Tanzania after switch to artemisinin combination therapy and the introduction of accredited drug dispensing outlets - a provider perspective. Malaria journal. 2010;9:164.

5. Ali GKM. Accessibility of medicines and primary health care: The impact of the revolving drug fund in Khartoum State. Afr J Pharm Pharmacol. [Article]. 2009 Mar;3(3):70-7.

6. Ali GKM, Yahia AY. Controlling medicine prices in Sudan: the challenge of the recently established Medicines Regulatory Authority. Eastern Mediterranean Health Journal. [Article]. 2012 Aug;18(8):811-20.

7. Al-Sohaim SI, Awang R, Zyoud SH, Rashid SM, Hashim S. Evaluate the impact of hospital types on the availability of antidotes for the management of acute toxic exposures and poisonings in Malaysia. Human & experimental toxicology. 2012 Mar;31(3):274-81.

8. Amaral SM, Blatt CR. Municipal consortia for medicine procurement: impact on the stock-out and budget. Revista de saude publica. 2011 Aug;45(4):799-801.

9. Anson A, Ramay B, de Esparza AR, Bero L. Availability, prices and affordability of the World Health Organization's essential medicines for children in Guatemala. Globalization and health. 2012;8:22.

10. Arinaminpathy N, Cordier-Lassalle T, Vijay A, Dye C. The Global Drug Facility and its role in the market for tuberculosis drugs. Lancet. 2013 Oct 19;382(9901):1373-9.

11. Babar ZD, Izham MI. Effect of privatization of the drug distribution system on drug prices in Malaysia. Public health. 2009 Aug;123(8):523-33.

12. Babar ZU, Ibrahim MI, Singh H, Bukahri NI, Creese A. Evaluating drug prices, availability, affordability, and price components: implications for access to drugs in Malaysia. PLoS medicine. 2007 Mar 27;4(3):e82.

13. Babar ZUD, Lessing C, Mace C, Bissell K. The Availability, Pricing and Affordability of Three Essential Asthma Medicines in 52 Low- and Middle-Income Countries. Pharmacoeconomics. [Article]. 2013 Nov;31(11):1063-82.

14. Balasubramaniam R, Beneragama BV, Sri Ranganathan S. A national survey of availability of key essential medicines for children in Sri Lanka. The Ceylon medical journal. 2011 Sep;56(3):101-7.

15. Barrington J, Wereko-Brobby O, Ward P, Mwafongo W, Kungulwe S. SMS for Life: a pilot project to improve anti-malarial drug supply management in rural Tanzania using standard technology. Malaria journal. 2010;9:298.

16. Bashrahil KA, Bingouth AS, Baruzaig AS. Antimalarial drugs: availability and mode of prescribing in Mukalla, Yemen. Eastern Mediterranean health journal = La revue de sante de la Mediterranee orientale = al-Majallah al-sihhiyah li-sharq al-mutawassit. 2010 Feb;16(2):146-50.

17. Beran D, Higuchi M. Delivering diabetes care in the Philippines and Vietnam: policy and practice issues. Asia-Pacific journal of public health / Asia-Pacific Academic Consortium for Public Health. 2013 Jan;25(1):92-101.

18. Berger EJ, Jazayeri D, Sauveur M, Manasse JJ, Plancher I, Fiefe M, et al. Implementation and evaluation of a web based system for pharmacy stock management in rural Haiti. AMIA Annual Symposium proceedings / AMIA Symposium AMIA Symposium. 2007:46-50.

19. Bertoldi AD, Helfer AP, Camargo AL, Tavares NU, Kanavos P. Is the Brazilian pharmaceutical policy ensuring population access to essential medicines? Globalization and health. 2012;8:6.

20. Bevilacqua G, Farias MR, Blatt CR. Procurement of generic medicines in a medium size municipality. Revista de saude publica. 2011 Jun;45(3):583-9.

21. Buabeng KO, Duwiejua M, Matowe LK, Smith F, Enlund H. Availability and choice of antimalarials at medicine outlets in Ghana: the question of access to effective medicines for malaria control. Clinical pharmacology and therapeutics. 2008 Nov;84(5):613-9.

22. Bukhari SK, Qureshi JA, Jooma R, Bile KM, Kazi GN, Zaibi WA, et al. Essential medicines management during emergencies in Pakistan. Eastern Mediterranean health journal = La revue de sante de la Mediterranee orientale = al-Majallah al-sihhiyah li-sharq al-mutawassit. 2010;16 Suppl:S106-13.

23. Cameron A, Bansal A, Dua T, Hill SR, Moshe SL, Mantel-Teeuwisse AK, et al. Mapping the availability, price, and affordability of antiepileptic drugs in 46 countries. Epilepsia. 2012 Jun;53(6):962-9.

24. Cameron A, Ewen M, Ross-Degnan D, Ball D, Laing R. Medicine prices, availability, and affordability in 36 developing and middle-income countries: a secondary analysis. Lancet. 2009 Jan 17;373(9659):240-9.

25. Cameron A, Roubos I, Ewen M, Mantel-Teeuwisse AK, Leufkens HG, Laing RO. Differences in the availability of medicines for chronic and acute conditions in the public and private sectors of developing countries. Bulletin of the World Health Organization. 2011 Jun 1;89(6):412-21.

26. Carasso BS, Lagarde M, Tesfaye A, Palmer N. Availability of essential medicines in Ethiopia: an efficiency-equity trade-off? Tropical medicine & international health : TM & IH. 2009 Nov;14(11):1394-400.

27. Chahal HS, St Fort N, Bero L. Availability, prices and affordability of essential medicines in Haiti. Journal of global health. 2013 Dec;3(2):020405.

28. Chandani Y, Noel M, Pomeroy A, Andersson S, Pahl MK, Williams T. Factors Affecting Availability of Essential Medicines among Community Health Workers in Ethiopia, Malawi, and Rwanda: Solving the Last Mile Puzzle. Am J Trop Med Hyg. [Article]. 2012 Nov;87(5):120-6.

29. Chen W, Tang S, Sun J, Ross-Degnan D, Wagner AK. Availability and use of essential medicines in China: manufacturing, supply, and prescribing in Shandong and Gansu provinces. BMC Health Serv Res. 2010;10:211.

30. Cheraghali AM, Idries AM. Availability, affordability, and prescribing pattern of medicines in Sudan. Pharmacy world & science : PWS. 2009 Apr;31(2):209-15.

31. Chien CV. HIV/AIDS Drugs for Sub-Saharan Africa: How Do Brand and Generic Supply Compare? PloS one. [Article]. 2007 Mar;2(3).

32. Choi Y, Ametepi P. Comparison of medicine availability measurements at health facilities: evidence from Service Provision Assessment surveys in five sub-Saharan African countries. BMC Health Serv Res. 2013;13:266.

33. Chomba EN, Haworth A, Mbewe E, Atadzhanov M, Ndubani P, Kansembe H, et al. The current availability of antiepileptic drugs in Zambia: implications for the ILAE/WHO "out of the shadows" campaign. The American journal of tropical medicine and hygiene. 2010 Sep;83(3):571-4.

34. Cohen JM, Sabot O, Sabot K, Gordon M, Gross I, Bishop D, et al. A pharmacy too far? Equity and spatial distribution of outcomes in the delivery of subsidized artemisinin-based combination therapies through private drug shops. BMC Health Serv Res. 2010;10 Suppl 1:S6.

35. Daniel G, Tegegnework H, Demissie T, Reithinger R. Pilot assessment of supply chains for pharmaceuticals and medical commodities for malaria, tuberculosis and HIV infection in Ethiopia. Transactions of the Royal Society of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene. 2012 Jan;106(1):60-2.

36. de Moura CS, Perini E. Evaluation of pharmaceutical assistance in municipalities in the state of Minas Gerais. Braz J Pharm Sci. [Article]. 2009 Apr-Jun;45(2):279-86.

37. Desalu OO, Onyedum CC, Iseh KR, Salawu FK, Salami AK. Asthma in Nigeria: are the facilities and resources available to support internationally endorsed standards of care? Health policy (Amsterdam, Netherlands). 2011 Mar;99(3):250-4.

38. Dixit R, Vinay M, Jayasree T, Ubedulla S, Manohar VS, Chandrasekhar N. Availability of essential medicines: A primary health care perspective. Indian J Pharmacol. [Article]. 2011 Sep-Oct;43(5):599-600.

39. Emukah EC, Enyinnaya U, Olaniran NS, Akpan EA, Hopkins DR, Miri ES, et al. Factors affecting the attrition of community-directed distributors of ivermectin, in an onchocerciasis-control programme in the Imo and Abia states of south-eastern Nigeria. Annals of tropical medicine and parasitology. 2008 Jan;102(1):45-51.

40. Garenne M, Candau D, Guimier JM, Badiane M, Diop AC, Teulieres LC. Access to medicines in Senegal: results of a sample survey. Trop Dr. [Article]. 2006 Jan;36(1):5-8.

41. Hadi U, van den Broek P, Kolopaking EP, Zairina N, Gardjito W, Gyssens IC. Cross-sectional study of availability and pharmaceutical quality of antibiotics requested with or without prescription (Over The Counter) in Surabaya, Indonesia. BMC infectious diseases. 2010;10:203.

42. Harding R, Powell RA, Kiyange F, Downing J, Mwangi-Powell F. Provision of pain- and symptomrelieving drugs for HIV/AIDS in sub-Saharan Africa. Journal of pain and symptom management. 2010 Sep;40(3):405-15.

43. Hetzel MW, Msechu JJ, Goodman C, Lengeler C, Obrist B, Kachur SP, et al. Decreased availability of antimalarials in the private sector following the policy change from chloroquine to sulphadoxine-pyrimethamine in the Kilombero Valley, Tanzania. Malaria journal. 2006;5:109.

44. Jiang M, Yang S, Yan K, Liu J, Zhao J, Fang Y. Measuring access to medicines: a survey of prices, availability and affordability in Shaanxi province of China. PloS one. 2013;8(8):e70836.

45. Kachur SP, Black C, Abdulla S, Goodman C. Putting the genie back in the bottle? Availability and presentation of oral artemisinin compounds at retail pharmacies in urban Dar-es-Salaam. Malaria journal. 2006;5:25.

46. Kafle KK, Bhuju GB, Karkee SB, Prasad RR, Shrestha N, Shrestha AD, et al. An intervention improving prescribing practices and monitoring drugs availability in a district. Nepal Medical College journal : NMCJ. 2009 Dec;11(4):217-21.

47. Kangwana BB, Njogu J, Wasunna B, Kedenge SV, Memusi DN, Goodman CA, et al. Malaria drug shortages in Kenya: a major failure to provide access to effective treatment. The American journal of tropical medicine and hygiene. 2009 May;80(5):737-8.

48. Kotwani A. Availability, price and affordability of asthma medicines in five Indian states. The international journal of tuberculosis and lung disease : the official journal of the International Union against Tuberculosis and Lung Disease. 2009 May;13(5):574-9.

49. Kotwani A. Where are we now: assessing the price, availability and affordability of essential medicines in Delhi as India plans free medicine for all. BMC Health Serv Res. 2013;13:285.

50. Kotwani A, Ewen M, Dey D, Iyer S, Lakshmi PK, Patel A, et al. Prices & availability of common medicines at six sites in India using a standard methodology. The Indian journal of medical research. 2007 May;125(5):645-54.

51. Kotwani A, Gurbani N, Sharma S, Chaudhury RR. Insights for policymakers from a medicine price survey in Rajasthan. The Indian journal of medical research. 2009 Apr;129(4):451-4.

52. Li Y, Ying C, Sufang G, Brant P, Bin L, Hipgrave D. Evaluation, in three provinces, of the introduction and impact of China's National Essential Medicines Scheme. Bulletin of the World Health Organization. 2013 Mar 1;91(3):184-94.

53. Lufesi NN, Andrew M, Aursnes I. Deficient supplies of drugs for life threatening diseases in an African community. BMC Health Serv Res. 2007;7:86.

54. Mac TL, Le VT, Vu AN, Preux PM, Ratsimbazafy V. AEDs availability and professional practices in delivery outlets in a city center in southern Vietnam. Epilepsia. 2006 Feb;47(2):330-4.

55. Madden JM, Meza E, Ewen M, Laing RO, Stephens P, Ross-Degnan D. Measuring medicine prices in Peru: validation of key aspects of WHO/HAI survey methodology. Revista panamericana de salud publica = Pan American journal of public health. 2010 Apr;27(4):291-9.

56. Maiga D, Williams-Jones B. Assessment of the impact of market regulation in Mali on the price of essential medicines provided through the private sector. Health policy (Amsterdam, Netherlands). 2010 Oct;97(2-3):130-5.

57. Manirakiza A, Njuimo SP, Le Faou A, Malvy D, Millet P. Availability of antimalarial drugs and evaluation of the attitude and practices for the treatment of uncomplicated malaria in Bangui, Central African Republic. East African journal of public health. 2009 Dec;6(3):292-5.

58. Mendis S, Fukino K, Cameron A, Laing R, Filipe A, Jr., Khatib O, et al. The availability and affordability of selected essential medicines for chronic diseases in six low- and middle-income countries. Bulletin of the World Health Organization. 2007 Apr;85(4):279-88.

59. Mishra N, Anvikar AR, Shah NK, Kamal VK, Sharma SK, Srivastava HC, et al. Prescription practices and availability of artemisinin monotherapy in India: where do we stand? Malaria journal. 2011;10:360.

60. Nogueira FH, Moreira-Campos LM, Santos RL, Pianetti GA. Quality of essential drugs in tropical countries: evaluation of antimalarial drugs in the Brazilian Health System. Revista da Sociedade Brasileira de Medicina Tropical. 2011 Oct;44(5):582-6.

61. O'Connell KA, Gatakaa H, Poyer S, Njogu J, Evance I, Munroe E, et al. Got ACTs? Availability, price, market share and provider knowledge of anti-malarial medicines in public and private sector outlets in six malaria-endemic countries. Malaria journal. 2011;10:326.

62. O'Meara WP, Obala A, Thirumurthy H, Khwa-Otsyula B. The association between price, competition, and demand factors on private sector anti-malarial stocking and sales in western Kenya: considerations for the AMFm subsidy. Malaria journal. 2013;12:186.

63. Patouillard E, Hanson KG, Goodman CA. Retail sector distribution chains for malaria treatment in the developing world: a review of the literature. Malaria journal. 2010;9:50.

64. Penfold S, Shamba D, Hanson C, Jaribu J, Manzi F, Marchant T, et al. Staff experiences of providing maternity services in rural southern Tanzania - a focus on equipment, drug and supply issues. BMC Health Serv Res. 2013;13:61.

65. Pinto Cdu B, Miranda ES, Emmerick IC, Costa Ndo R, Castro CG. Medicine prices and availability in the Brazilian Popular Pharmacy Program. Revista de saude publica. 2010 Aug;44(4):611-9.

66. Robertson J, Forte G, Trapsida JM, Hill S. What essential medicines for children are on the shelf? Bulletin of the World Health Organization. 2009 Mar;87(3):231-7.

67. Rookkapan K, Chongsuvivatwong V, Kasiwong S, Pariyawatee S, Kasetcharoen Y, Pungrassami P. Deteriorated tuberculosis drugs and management system problems in lower southern Thailand. The international journal of tuberculosis and lung disease : the official journal of the International Union against Tuberculosis and Lung Disease. 2005 Jun;9(6):654-60.

68. Roy C, Das JK, Jha HK, Bhattacharya V, Shivdasani JP, Nandan D. Logistics and supply management system of drugs at different levels in Darbhanga District of Bihar. Indian journal of public health. 2009 Jul-Sep;53(3):147-50.

69. Russo G, McPake B. Medicine prices in urban Mozambique: a public health and economic study of pharmaceutical markets and price determinants in low-income settings. Health policy and planning. 2010 Jan;25(1):70-84.

70. Rutta E, Kibassa B, McKinnon B, Liana J, Mbwasi R, Mlaki W, et al. Increasing Access to Subsidized Artemisinin-based Combination Therapy through Accredited Drug Dispensing Outlets in Tanzania. Health Res Policy Syst. [Article]. 2011 Jun;9.

71. Sabot OJ, Mwita A, Cohen JM, Ipuge Y, Gordon M, Bishop D, et al. Piloting the global subsidy: the impact of subsidized artemisinin-based combination therapies distributed through private drug shops in rural Tanzania. PloS one. 2009;4(9):e6857.

72. Saleh K, Ibrahim MI. Are essential medicines in Malaysia accessible, affordable and available? Pharmacy world & science : PWS. 2005 Dec;27(6):442-6.

73. Saouadogo H. Measuring availability, affordability and management of essential medicines in public hospitals of Burkina Faso. World hospitals and health services : the official journal of the International Hospital Federation. 2011;47(1):8-11.

74. Seoane-Vazquez E, Rodriguez-Monguio R. Negotiating antiretroviral drug prices: the experience of the Andean countries. Health policy and planning. [Article]. 2007 Mar;22(2):63-72.

75. Seoane-Vazquez E, Rodriguez-Monguio R. Access to essential drugs in Guyana: a public health challenge. Int J Health Plan Manag. [Article]. 2010 Jan-Mar;25(1):2-16.

76. Shafiq Y, Shaikh BT, Kumar R. Availability and affordability of essential medicines: exploring the health seeking behaviours and health service utilisation for children under-5 years living in squatter

settlement of Karachi, Pakistan. Journal of Ayub Medical College, Abbottabad : JAMC. 2011 Jan-Mar;23(1):132-8.

77. Sigulem F, Zucchi P. E-procurement in the Brazilian healthcare system: the impact of joint drug purchases by a hospital network. Revista panamericana de salud publica = Pan American journal of public health. 2009 Nov;26(5):429-34.

78. Smith N, Obala A, Simiyu C, Menya D, Khwa-Otsyula B, O'Meara WP. Accessibility, availability and affordability of anti-malarials in a rural district in Kenya after implementation of a national subsidy scheme. Malaria journal. 2011;10:316.

79. Tessema AT, Ayane AT, Wabe NT. Indicator-Based Assessment on Antimalarial Drug Availability and Utilization Among Selected Public Health Facilities in Southwest Ethiopia. Drug Inf J. [Article]. 2012 Sep;46(5):587-92.

80. Thome J, Marenah E, Moraru D, Hoppner J, Nyan O. Availability of psychiatric medication in an urban area of The Gambia/West Africa. The world journal of biological psychiatry : the official journal of the World Federation of Societies of Biological Psychiatry. 2011 Sep;12 Suppl 1:114-7.

81. Thongkhamcharoen R, Phungrassami T, Atthakul N. Palliative care and essential drug availability: Thailand national survey 2012. Journal of palliative medicine. 2013 May;16(5):546-50.

82. Tumwine Y, Kutyabami P, Odoi RA, Kalyango JN. Availability and Expiry of Essential Medicines and Supplies During the 'Pull' and 'Push' Drug Acquisition Systems in a Rural Ugandan Hospital. Trop J Pharm Res. [Article]. 2010 Dec;9(6):557-64.

83. van Mourik MSM, Cameron A, Ewen M, Laing RO. Availability, price and affordability of cardiovascular medicines: A comparison across 36 countries using WHO/HAI data. BMC Cardiovasc Disord. [Article]. 2010 Jun;10.

84. Vasan A, Hoos D, Mukherjee JS, Farmer PE, Rosenfield AG, Perriens JH. The pricing and procurement of antiretroviral drugs: an observational study of data from the Global Fund. Bulletin of the World Health Organization. [Article]. 2006 May;84(5):393-8.

85. Waning B, Diedrichsen E, Moon S. A lifeline to treatment: the role of Indian generic manufacturers in supplying antiretroviral medicines to developing countries. J Int AIDS Soc. [Article]. 2010 Sep;13.

86. Waning B, Kaplan W, King AC, Lawrence DA, Leufkens HG, Fox MP. Global strategies to reduce the price of antiretroviral medicines: evidence from transactional databases. Bulletin of the World Health Organization. [Article]. 2009 Jul;87(7):520-8.

87. Yang H, Dib HH, Zhu M, Qi G, Zhang X. Prices, availability and affordability of essential medicines in rural areas of Hubei Province, China. Health policy and planning. 2010 May;25(3):219-29.

88. Yohana E, Kamuhabwa A, Mujinja P. Availability and affordability of anticancer medicines at the Ocean Road Cancer Institute in Dar es Salaam, Tanzania. East African journal of public health. 2011 Mar;8(1):52-7.

89. Yu X, Li C, Shi Y, Yu M. Pharmaceutical supply chain in China: current issues and implications for health system reform. Health policy (Amsterdam, Netherlands). 2010 Sep;97(1):8-15.

90. Zeng WJ. A price and use comparison of generic versus originator cardiovascular medicines: a hospital study in Chongqing, China. BMC Health Serv Res. [Article]. 2013 Oct;13.